






























































   GOVERNOR’S OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET 
 

     KRISTEN COX 
     Executive Director 
 

     State of Utah 
  

     GARY R. HERBERT 
               Governor 

 
       SPENCER J. COX 
     Lieutenant Governor 

 
 

Utah State Capitol · 350 North State Street, Suite 150 · PO Box 142210 · Salt Lake City, UT  84114-2210 · Telephone (801) 538-1027 · gomb.utah.gov 

 

July 25, 2017 
 
 
Spencer J. Cox 
Lieutenant Governor 
Utah State Capitol, Suite 220 
Salt Lake City, UT 84114 
 
Dear Lieutenant Governor, 
 
Below is the Governor’s Office of Management and Budget’s fiscal estimate for “The Utah Medical 
Cannabis Act” initiative. 
 

The Governor's Office of Management and Budget estimates the law proposed 
by this initiative would result in total fiscal expenses of $2,900,000 ($1,800,000 
ongoing and $1,100,000 one-time). 
 
Fee collections would cover about $1,400,000 of ongoing costs. General state 
revenues would be required for remaining ongoing costs ($400,000) and all one-
time costs ($1,100,000). 
 
The complete impact of the proposed tax provisions is inestimable due to lack of 
clarity in proposed language. Under the proposed sales tax exemption, the state 
and local governments would forego $1,600,000 in sales tax revenue. 
 
Consumer and firm behavior different than assumed would alter these estimates. 

 
In addition, the cost of posting information regarding the initiative in Utah’s statewide newspapers and 
for printing the additional pages in the voter information packet is estimated at $30,000. 
 
Should you have any questions, please contact Nate Talley at (801) 538-1556 or Duncan Evans at 
(801) 538-1592. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Kristen Cox 
Executive Director 
 



July 25, 2017 

Lieutenant Governor Spencer J. Cox 

State of Utah 

350 North State Street, Suite 220 

Salt Lake City, UT 84114 

 

Utah Patients Coalition will hold two additional hearings to collect public comment on the proposed 

citizens’ initiative petition, The Utah Medical Cannabis Act.  Details are as follows: 

 

Saturday, July 29, 2017, 2:00 p.m. 

Cedar City Public Library 

303 N 100 E, Cedar City, UT 84721 

 

Saturday, July 29, 2017, 9:00 a.m. 

North Salt Lake City Hall 

10 E Center St., North Salt Lake, UT 84054 

 

Elected officials in the State Senate and State House have been notified, as well as the County 

Commissioners. A Public notice has been placed on the Utah Public Notice Website, and placed in the 

newspapers of general circulation for the region of each hearing. 

 

Thank you, 

Utah Patients Coalition 

D.J. Schanz 

Alex Iorg 



July 21, 2017 

Lieutenant Governor Spencer J. Cox 

State of Utah 

350 North State Street, Suite 220 

Salt Lake City, UT 84114 

 

As required by state election law, Utah Patients Coalition will hold eight hearings throughout the state 

of Utah to collect public comment on the proposed citizens’ initiative petition, The Utah Medical 

Cannabis Act.  Below you will find the list of scheduled meetings, including the date, time and location. 

 

Wasatch Front Region 

Wednesday, July 26, 2017, 7:00 p.m. 

Salt Lake County Building, Room N2-800 

2001 S State Street, Salt Lake City, UT 84118 

 

Mountain Region 

Wednesday, July 26, 2017, 7:00 p.m. 

Lehi Legacy Center 

123 Center St, Lehi, UT 84043 

 

Southwest Region 

Wednesday, July 26, 2017, 7:00 p.m. 

Washington County Commission Building 

197 E Tabernacle Street, St. George, UT 84770 

 

Bear River Region 

Thursday, July 27, 2017, 7:00 p.m. 

Box Elder County Building 

1 S Main St, Brigham City, UT 84302 

Central Region 

Thursday, July 27, 2017, 6:00 p.m. 

Nephi City Hall 

21 E 100 N, Nephi, UT 84648 

 

Southeast Region 

Thursday, July 27, 2017, 7:00 p.m. 

Moab Arts and Recreation Building (MARC) 

111 E 100 N, Moab, UT 84532 

 

Uintah Basin Region 

Friday, July 28, 2017, 6:00 p.m. 

Duchesne County Library 

130 S Center St, Duchesne, UT 84021 

 

Mountain Region 

Saturday, July 29, 2017, 3:30 p.m. 

Park City Library, Community Room 

1255 Park Ave, Park City, UT 84060 

 

Elected officials in the State Senate and State House have been notified, as well as the County 

Commissioners. A Public notice has been placed on the Utah Public Notice Website, and placed in the 

newspapers of general circulation for the region of each hearing. 

 

Thank you, 

Utah Patients Coalition 

D.J. Schanz 

Alex Iorg 
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     State of Utah 
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       SPENCER J. COX 
     Lieutenant Governor 
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August 9, 2017 
 
 
 
Dear Lieutenant Governor, 
  
Below is the Governor’s Office of Management and Budget’s fiscal estimate for “The Utah Medical 
Cannabis Act” initiative. 
  

The Governor's Office of Management and Budget estimates the law proposed 
by this initiative would result in total fiscal expenses of $2,900,000 ($1,800,000 
ongoing and $1,100,000 one-time). 
  
Fee collections would cover about $1,400,000 of ongoing costs. General state 
revenues would be required for remaining ongoing costs ($400,000) and all one-
time costs ($1,100,000). 
  
Under the proposed sales tax exemption, the state and local governments may 
initially forego $1,600,000 in sales tax revenue. Foregone revenue could 
increase over time if consumption and taxable sales increase in the later years 
following implementation. 
  
Consumer and firm behavior different than assumed would alter these estimates. 

  
In addition, the cost of posting information regarding the initiative in Utah’s statewide newspapers and 
for printing the additional pages in the voter information packet is estimated at $30,000 in one-time 
funds. 
  
Should you have any questions, please contact Nate Talley at (801) 538-1556 or Duncan Evans 
at (801) 538-1592. 
  
Sincerely, 

  
Kristen Cox 
Executive Director 
 

tel:(801)%20538-1556
tel:(801)%20538-1592




Ballot Title for Proposition Number 2 
 
Shall a law be enacted to: 

• establish a state-controlled process that allows persons with certain illnesses to acquire and use 
medical cannabis and, in certain limited circumstances, to grow up to six cannabis plants for 
personal medical use; 

• authorize the establishment of facilities that grow, process, test, or sell medical cannabis and 
require those facilities to be licensed by the state; and  

• establish state controls on those licensed facilities, including:  
o electronic systems that track cannabis inventory and purchases; and  
o requirements and limitations on the packaging and advertising of cannabis and on the 

types of products allowed? 
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